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TOWN OF WEDDINGTON 

REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 

MONDAY, JUNE 13, 2016 – 7:00 P.M. 

WEDDINGTON TOWN HALL 

1924 WEDDINGTON ROAD 

WEDDINGTON, NC 28104 

AGENDA 
 

Prayer – Mayor Bill Deter 

 

1.  Open the Meeting 

 

2.  Pledge of Allegiance  

 

3.  Determination of Quorum 

 

4.  Special Presentation 

A. Certificate of Recognition for Eagle Scout Christopher Wilson 

   

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO THE COUNCIL 
Any individual or group who wishes to address the Council may do so at this time. Each speaker will have three (3) minutes 

to make their remarks and shall obey reasonable standards of courtesy in their remarks.  Typically, this is a time for the 

Mayor and Council to hear from the public and not respond.  If questions are raised, a member of the Town Council or Staff 

may contact the individual after the meeting to help address issues raised.   If the item you wish to speak about is a Public 

Hearing item, address your concerns during that time and not under the Public Comment period. 

 

5.  Public Comments 

 

6.  Additions, Deletions and/or Adoption of the Agenda    

      

CONSENT AGENDA   
The Council may designate a part of the agenda as the "Consent Agenda."  Items placed on the consent agenda are judged to 

be non-controversial and routine.  Any member of the Council may remove an item from the consent agenda and place it on 

the regular agenda while the agenda is being discussed and revised prior to its adoption at the beginning of the meeting.  All 

items on the consent agenda shall be voted on and adopted by a single motion, with the minutes reflecting the motion and 

vote on each item. 

 

7.  Consent Agenda 

A. Call for Public Hearing for Review and Consideration of Text Amendment to Section 58-4 to 

define the term “Foundation Survey” 

B. Call for Public Hearing for Review and Consideration of Text Amendment to Section 58-234 to 

further clarify the relationship between foundation surveys and a setback variance request. 

 

8.  Approval of Minutes - None  

       

PUBLIC HEARINGS       
The Public must sign up before the beginning of the meeting to speak on an item under Public Hearings.  The Mayor will 

recognize speakers in the order in which their names appear on the sign-up sheet.  The Council sets the rules for the Public 

Hearing.  The rules may include, but are not limited to, rules fixing the maximum time allotted to each speaker; providing for 
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the designation of spokespersons for groups of persons supporting or opposing the same positions; providing for the 

selection of delegates from groups of persons supporting or opposing the same positions when the number of persons wishing 

to attend the hearing exceeds the capacity of the Town Hall; and for providing for the maintenance of order and decorum in 

the conduct of the hearing.   

Each speaker must address the Council from the lectern and begin their remarks by giving their name and address.  Each 

speaker will have three (3) minutes to make remarks.  A speaker may not yield any of his or her time to another speaker.  

Speakers must be courteous in their language and presentation.  Personal attacks on the Council or members of the public 

will not be tolerated.  

 

The Mayor may determine whether a speaker has gone beyond reasonable standards of courtesy in his or her remarks and 

shall rule on objections from other members of the Council on discourteous behavior.  A majority vote of the Council may 

overrule the Mayor's ruling on standards of courtesy.  Speakers may leave written comments and/or supporting documents, if 

any, with the Town Clerk to the Council.  

 

9.  Public Hearing and Consideration of Public Hearing         

A. Review and Consideration of Fiscal Year 2016-2017 Budget and to set the Tax Rate 

B. Consideration of Budget Ordinance Adopting the Fiscal Year 2016-2017 Budget and to Set the 

Tax Rate 

10. Old Business  

       A.  Review and Consideration of Town of Weddington Landscape Contracts 

 
11. New Business                

A. Review and Consideration of Proposals for Audit Services 

B. Review and Consideration of COG Code Enforcement Contract 

C. Review and Consideration of Budget Amendment for Fiscal Year 2015-2016 

 

12.   Update from Planner 

 

13.   Code Enforcement Report 

   

14.   Update from Finance Officer and Tax Collector   

 

15.   Public Safety Report 

        Radar trailer and car counting devices update 

   

16.   Transportation Report 

        
17.   Council Comments 

 

18.   Adjournment 
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TOWN OF WEDDINGTON 

REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 

MONDAY, JUNE 13, 2016 – 7:00 P.M. 

MINUTES 
 

The Town Council of the Town of Weddington, North Carolina, met in a Regular Session at the 

Weddington Town Hall, 1924 Weddington Road, Weddington, NC  28104 on June 13, 2016, with 

Mayor Bill Deter presiding.     

 

Present: Mayor Bill Deter, Mayor Pro Tem Don Titherington, Councilmembers Scott Buzzard, 

Janice Propst, Michael Smith, Town Attorney Anthony Fox, Town Administrator/Clerk 

Peggy S. Piontek, Finance Officer Leslie Gaylord, and Town Planner Julian Burton 

 

Visitors: Kurt Wilson, Bill Price, Barbara Harrison, Rob Dow, Ashley Gaylord, Marcos Bilbao, 

Gordon Wilson, Christopher Wilson, Matthew Wilson, Michael Wilson, Doreen Wilson, 

Daley Ryan and Judy Ryan. 

 

Mayor Bill Deter offered the Invocation prior to the opening of the meeting. 

 

Item No. 1. Open the Meeting Mayor Deter opened the June 13, 2016 Regular Town Council Meeting 

at 7:00 p.m.  

 

Item No. 2.  Pledge of Allegiance Mayor Deter asked Eagle Scout Christopher Wilson to lead in the 

Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Item No. 3.  Determination of Quorum There was a quorum. 

 

Item No. 4. Special Presentation 

 

A. Certificate of Recognition for Eagle Scout Christopher Wilson 

 

Mayor Deter read the Certificate of Recognition that he and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington presented to 

Eagle Scout Christopher Wilson. (COPY ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART OF THE 

RECORD) 

   

Item No. 5.  Public Comments 

 

Kurt Wilson, 3601 Fox Run, Weddington – I have lived at my current address for 11 years and am glad 

to be a part of this community.  My topic this evening is about yard waste burning.  We moved here in 

2005 and inherited a yard waste pile which I used.  After doing so for about a year I decided to 

discontinue burning because of excessive smoke and out of consideration for my neighbors.  That was a 

personal decision I made and I realize the Town of Weddington has no restrictions on yard waste 

burning.  I am bringing this before the Council and appreciate the opportunity to do so.  When I decided 

not to burn my yard waste I made a choice to dispose of it either in the wooded area behind my house 

for composition or a trash container for the sanitation company to pick up.  Currently I have two 

neighbors within 200 feet of my property that burn waste at various times making it impossible to let my 



 

2                                                                                                                                                                                        6/13/16 

 

dog out or for me to go outside because of the smoke and fumes.  I am submitting a report to the Council 

about the hazards of burning yard waste.  It’s a known and documented threat as you can see in that 

report and I’ve highlighted pertinent sections that apply to our community.  My question to the Council 

is what can be done to restrict the burning of yard waste in Weddington for the safety and well being of 

others? 

 

Item No. 6.  Additions, Deletions and/or Adoption of the Agenda 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington moved to adopt the agenda as submitted.  All were in favor, with votes 

recorded as follows: 

 

AYES:   Councilmembers Smith, Buzzard, Propst and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington 

NAYS:   None 

 

Item No. 7.  Consent Agenda 

 

A. Call for Public Hearing for Review and Consideration of Text Amendment to Section 58-4 to 

define the term “Foundation Survey” 

B. Call for Public Hearing for Review and Consideration of Text Amendment to Section 58-234 to 

further clarify the relationship between foundation surveys and a setback variance request 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington moved to approve the Consent Agenda as written.  All were in favor, with 

votes recorded as follows: 

 

AYES:   Councilmembers Smith, Buzzard, Propst and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington 

NAYS:   None 

 

Item No. 8.  Approval of Minutes - None  

 

Item No 9.  Public Hearing and Consideration of Public Hearing   

  

A. Review and Consideration of Fiscal Year 2016-2017 Budget and to set the Tax Rate 

 

Mayor Deter opened and closed the Public hearing as no one had signed up to speak. 

 

Town Finance Officer Leslie Gaylord – You have in your packets the proposed budget for next Fiscal 

Year ending June 30, 2017.  It has revenues of $1,992,650.00 and corresponding expenditures of 

$1,992,650.00 so it is a balanced budget.  We do it at a department level and it’s included in your 

Budget Ordinance.  There was an incorrect date on the packet copy so a revised copy was placed on 

your desk this evening with the accurate date.  The numbers are unchanged for the last couple of months 

and I am here to answer any questions. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington – Finance Officer Gaylord and I briefly spoke on Contract and Labor 

consultants which are larger increases.  For the record would you please provide the reasons behind 

that?  
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Town Finance Officer Gaylord – The contract labor number has funds in it to redo our website.  We 

originally budgeted that for this year but we postponed it until next year.  The amount budgeted for that 

is $9,000.00.   We have some funds to do some consulting work related to classification and pay study 

which is the reason for the increase in the contract labor number.  The consulting number seems higher 

because the current fiscal year is unusually low because we received a refund in July which brought that 

number artificially down for the year.  The tax rate remains unchanged at $0.052 per each $100 of 

assessed valuation of taxable property.  

 

Mayor Deter – In terms of Fire Department subsidies what is our increase? 

 

Town Finance Officer Gaylord – It is 1.75% from the monthly contract from last year to this year which 

is less than the growth factor that we had in Ad Valorem base. 

 

Mayor Deter – Just for clarity, we have not transferred any capital assets off the balance sheet? 

 

Town Finance Officer Gaylord – No we have not. 

 

Mayor Deter – Deputies were up about 4%? 

 

Town Finance Officer Gaylord – Correct. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington moved to approve the General Fund Budget, Ordinance No O-2016-7 as 

amended with correct dates.  As recommended by staff with a tax rate of .052.  (COPY ATTACHED 

HERETO AND MADE A PART OF THE RECORD).  All were in favor with the votes recorded as 

follows: 

 

AYES:   Councilmembers Smith, Buzzard, Propst and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington 

NAYS:   None 

 

Item No. 10. Old Business  

 

A. Review and Consideration of Town of Weddington Landscape Contracts 

 

Councilwoman Janice Propst – Every couple of years the Town has to look at their vendors and ensure 

they are in line with the current market out there.  I sent out a Request for Proposal (RFP) to several 

landscaping companies in the Weddington/South Charlotte area.  We had four companies respond, one 

of which was our current vendor who rode through the Town with me to ensure I had a clear 

understanding of the scope of the work required and marked the areas with flags so the other vendors 

had a clear understanding of the scope of the work as well.  You have before you the four proposals 

which contain two separate quotes, one for Town Hall and the other for the medians in the roadways 

throughout Town.  I would like to point out that our current vendor is responsible for all the beautiful 

plantings within the Town and when I drive around on the weekends I see him out there as well.  He also 

does the Christmas tree installation and hangs the banners. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington – I think Daryl has done an outstanding job and it’s my recommendation to 

Council that we keep the same vendor for both the Town Hall and medians to keep continuity.  Daryl’s 
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contract came out to $37,680.00 which made him the second lowest bidder, is there any flexibility on 

that? 

 

Councilwoman Propst – I did ask him and the Town Hall is pretty clear but the medians are a big project 

and he said he would be willing to bring his contract down to $36,750.00.   I think Daryl does a good job 

and is always there when we ask him to. 

 

Town Administrator Peggy Piontek – You indicated that he does the Christmas trees and banners.  To 

clarify that is not included in this contract? 

 

Councilwoman Propst – Correct. 

 

Town Attorney Fox – This is a service contract and is not required to be bid.  When you do bid them 

there is no requirement that you award to the lowest bidder.  You award them to the bidder that has the 

best performance quality and price as considerations. 

 

Councilwoman Propst moved to approve Daryl’s Lawn Care for the Town Hall contract at $540.00 per 

month or $6,480.00 annually. (COPY ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART OF THE 

RECORD).  All were in favor with the votes recorded as follows: 

 

AYES:   Councilmembers Smith, Buzzard, Propst and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington 

NAYS:   None 

 

Councilwoman Propst moved to approve Daryl’s Lawn Care for town and roadways and medians at 

$2,522.50 per month or $30,270.00 annually. (COPY ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART 

OF THE RECORD).  All were in favor with the votes recorded as follows: 

 

AYES:   Councilmembers Smith, Buzzard, Propst and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington 

NAYS:   None 

 

Item No. 11. New Business      

 

A. Review and Consideration of Proposals for Audit Services 

 

Finance Officer Gaylord – Our auditors are no longer able to perform our audits.  I sent out an RFP to 12 

companies and received five back.   After reviewing them I am recommending Rowell, Craven and 

Short for an annual fee of $8,300.00 for this current fiscal year.  It is proposed to go up to $8,500 for 

fiscal year 2017 and $8,670.00 for fiscal year 2018.  This selection was based on their nearby location, 

municipality experience and a recommendation from the Finance Officer at the Town of Mint Hill who 

contracts for their services.  

 

Town Attorney Fox – Are you recommending a contract that’s renewable for up to three years or is it a 

contract that’s for three years as opposed to a one year? 
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Town Finance Officer Gaylord – I believe it’s a contract for three years but either party have the option 

to discontinue.  Each year with our previous auditors we received an annual contract that is approved by 

the LGC.  The intent was that it would be for three years. 

 

Town Attorney Fox – If they are amenable to it you can enter into a contract for one year that’s subject 

to be renewed for two additional years at the prices they indicated. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington moved to approve Rowell, Craven & Short as our new Town auditors for a 

one-year contract with the Town’s option to renew for years two and three with the prices outlined by 

Rowell, Craven & Short as staff has recommended. (COPY ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A 

PART OF THE RECORD).  All were in favor with the votes recorded as follows: 

 

AYES:   Councilmembers Smith, Buzzard, Propst and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington 

NAYS:   None 

 

B. Review and Consideration of COG Code Enforcement Contract 

 

Town Planner Burton – Right now Code Enforcement is very sporadic.  Some months are busy and 

some months there is not much going on.  Currently we have an annual contract that we are paying COG 

and I’m going to try and see if there is any possibility of doing an as needed contract.  Whenever we 

need them we pay them an hourly rate as opposed to paying one lump sum for the whole year.  I have 

not had that conversation but that is my goal. 

 

Town Attorney Fox – There are retired Code Enforcement Officers out there that would be willing to do 

this on an hourly basis.  Also any outstanding issues that COG has participated in we may still need the 

ability to have their assistance if we get into a situation where their testimony will be helpful. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington made a motion to take staff recommendation to let our contract with COG 

for Code Enforcement expire on June 30, 2016.   All were in favor with the votes recorded as follows: 

 

AYES:   Councilmembers Smith, Buzzard, Propst and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington 

NAYS:   None 

 

C. Review and Consideration of Budget Amendment for Fiscal Year 2015-2016     

 

Town Finance Officer Gaylord – This is an amendment for the current fiscal year.  We are less than one 

month away from the end of it and statutory requirements are that we have to be within budget.  We 

made some departmental reclasses throughout the year and this encompasses those in total.  It also 

increases the overall budget by $45,000.00 because our Ad Valorem and State revenues came in higher 

than we budgeted.  It was easy to re-appropriate those funds and use them to cover any potential legal 

expenditures we may have related to litigation and other legal issues. 

 

Councilwoman Propst moved to approve the budget amendment for Fiscal Year 2015-2016. (COPY 

ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART OF THE RECORD).  All were in favor with the 

votes recorded as follows: 
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AYES:   Councilmembers Smith, Buzzard, Propst and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington 

NAYS:   None 

 

Item No. 12.   Update from Planner 

 

Town Planner Burton – There is a short memo in the packet but the one thing you probably haven’t seen 

before is Atherton Estates having submitted a Conditional Zoning Application for the amenities center 

and that will be on the June Planning Board agenda.   Everything else is outstanding items that continue 

to be outstanding. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington – The Public Safety Committee was able to get us the data for Antioch 

Church Road so we are prepared for Graham Allen.  So I’d like to thank them for that. 

 

Town Planner Burton – If and when they resubmit the preliminary plat it will be a discussion before they 

go before the Planning Board. 

 

13.   Code Enforcement Report 

 

No comments. 

 

14.   Update from Finance Officer and Tax Collector   

 

Town Finance Officer Gaylord – You have the monthly financial statements in your packet.  I want to 

draw your attention to the updated budget changes that informs you of what the reclasses were.  We are 

looking good and it’s been a good year. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington – Any changes of State Sales Tax that we need to be aware of? 

 

Town Finance Officer Gaylord – Nothing. 

 

15.   Public Safety Report 

 

Town Public Safety Committee Member Gordon Wilson – We did the deployment of the traffic counter 

on May 19
th

 and collected just under 13 days of data and you have that information in your packets.  

There are two counters still deployed just north of the electric company and before you get to the 

Marathon gas station.  We have provided quite a bit of data for you to go through at your leisure.  Two 

people are required to deploy the traffic counter across the road; Officer Rodriguez and I were able to do 

that together.  The highlights are that we have a north bound traffic count of about 3,855 vehicles on an 

average daily basis broken down by time of day, day of week and speed limits.  The southbound count 

was similar.  The average speed was about 20 mph.  The data was compared to our current map that was 

presented to the Council in the past which has historical data provided by NCDOT for Union County.  

That specific collection point in 2014 was measured at just fewer than 700 vehicles a day on an 

annualized basis.  Our data for the weekday counting was approximately 8,300 which is a pretty close 

correlation with the NCDOT data.  We now have a school session set of data for 13 days and we will 

have about two weeks of data for the same location after school was let out.  That will provide us with 
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the difference between before and after.  That information will be useful if an argument is to be made 

about the NCDOT data accuracy.  

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington – It will also be interesting to see the speed counts now that school’s out. 

 

Town Public Safety Committee Chairman Marcos Bilboa – A quick update on damage/repairs to the 

speed trailer.  I have been working with Councilman Smith and Officer Rodriguez.  The speed trailer is 

just a trailer with radar on it.  It was struck and caused damage that we are working on getting it 

repaired. 

 

16.   Transportation Report 

 

Councilman Buzzard – The CRTPO meeting was fairly light with any sort of information.  I want to 

thank Peggy for getting the information out on the website quickly on the ongoing Comprehensive Plan 

Input and hopefully the Town of Weddington residents can be heard. 

 

17.   Council Comments 

 

Councilwoman Propst – I’d like to thank everyone for coming out tonight. 

 

Councilman Smith – Thanks for coming out. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Titherington had no comments. 

 

Councilman Buzzard – Thanks everyone for coming out. 

 

Mayor Deter – I want to thank everyone for coming out.  We are still working on the festival plans.  

Peggy and Tonya are doing a lot of work.  I want to remind everyone the COG salary study will be 

starting in July; the contract has been approved.  I’m sure they will be reaching out on that.  Probably in 

the next couple of weeks I will be checking with you on dates to try and get a work session set up to 

finish up the employee handbook. 

 

18.   Adjournment 

 

Councilwoman Propst moved to Adjourn.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows: 

 

AYES:   Councilmembers Smith, Buzzard, Propst and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington 

NAYS:   None 

 

The meeting ended at 7:46pm p.m. 

 

 

      ______________________________________ 

                   Bill Deter Mayor 
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Attest: 

 

 

____________________________________ 

        Peggy S. Piontek, Town Clerk 
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